
The Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations and 
Other International Organizations in Geneva presents its compliment to the Office of 
the High Commissioner for Human Rights and in connection to the joint 
communication of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right 
to freedom of opinion and expression; the Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom 
of peaceful assembly and of association; the Special Rapporteur on the situation of the 
human rights defenders; the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and 
lawyers; the Independent Expert on the issue of human rights obligations related to 
the enjoyment of safe, clean, healthy and sustainable environment; the Special 
Rapporteur on the implications for human rights of environmentally sound 
management and disposal of hazardous substances and wastes; and the Special 
Rapporteur on the torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or 
punishment (reference: AL G/SO 214 (67-17) Assembly & Association (2010-1)  
G/SO 214 (107-9) G/SO 214 (3-3-16) G/SO 214 (53-24) Toxic waste (1995-14) RUS 
14/2013) has the honor to state the following. 
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The Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights 
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It was already on numerous occasions that the Russian side officially 
presented its exhaustive views and comments concerning the detention in the Russian 
Federation of activists of the non-governmental organization Greenpeace. The 
Russian side believes that this situation has nothing to do with the human rights work. 
No one, irrespective of whichever public work that individual is engaged in, can be 
free from the responsibility for the committed criminal offences. And these were 
precisely the offences that Greenpeace activists were charged with and on the basis of 
these charges relevant criminal proceedings were initiated. However, because of the 
comprehensive amnesty declared on the occasion of the twentieth anniversary of the 
Constitution of the Russian Federation, the criminal case against all thirty Greenpeace 
activists was closed on December 25, 2013. 

 
In this particular situation the Russian side not only did not breach the norms 

of democracy and human rights but, above all, demonstrated humanism and mercy. 
 
Furthermore, the Russian Federation deems it necessary to remind that the 

Special Procedures of the UN Human Rights Council must strictly abide by the Code 
of Conduct for the Special Procedures and must not go beyond the scope of their 
mandates. This is precisely why the Russian side views as unacceptable any attempts 
to pass judgments with respect to actions of the Russian Federation as a member of 
the Arctic Council and to demand from the Russian Federation explanations with 
regard to its refusal to abide by the decisions the UN International Tribunal for the 
Law of the Sea. 

 
The Permanent Mission of the Russian Federation to the United Nations in 

Geneva avails itself of this opportunity to renew to the Office of the High 
Commissioner for Human Rights the assurances of its highest consideration. 






